YORKSHIRE LOCAL COUNCILS ASSOCIATIONS
YLCA BRANCH MEETINGS – JANUARY/FEBRUARY 2017
To consider proposals for amendments to the governance arrangements of YLCA as recommended by the Joint Executive Board.
We know that members appreciate papers that are brief but in this issue we need to provide you with a detailed paper so that your Branch representatives can take part in an informed discussion at the next Branch meeting.
Background

The following recommendations are made following considerable discussion and debate by the Joint Executive Board of YLCA and they originated from the YLCA Strategic Working Group (SWG).  One of the major considerations in this exercise is the huge importance of members being consulted for their opinions and feedback and it has been agreed that this is done via the Branch meetings which will take place in January/February/March 2017.

The (SWG), a direct committee of the Joint Executive Board, was appointed in 2015 and tasked with drawing up an evolving strategic plan for the future success and stability of YLCA.  Since its inception it has brought various improved policies to the Joint Executive Board for adoption.
At recent meetings the SWG has concentrated on the governance section of the strategic plan and has now moved to examine the effectiveness, efficiency and composition of the Joint Executive Board.
In terms of these attributes, the focus of discussions has been on the need for the YLCA to progress into the 21st century with forward thinking Board members who have the enthusiasm and initiative to develop the services of the YLCA ensuring that it continues to be a body that is fit for purpose to serve its now 500+ member councils and parish meetings.  
To govern the Associations in a functional and sound way, it has been identified that the Board should have the following attributes:
· A good mix of skills and these should be skills that are identified to suit the needs of the Associations;
· A balance of skills and personalities;
· Board members being fully aware that the ultimate responsibility lies with them;
· Effective and efficient management;
· Willing volunteers;
· High levels of understanding and confidence;
· Board members being close enough to the detail of what is being done and having a sound knowledge of the aims, objectives and role of the YLCA;
· Not too large a Board so as to affect effectiveness in decision making and become non cost effective;
· Board members need to be bold in their decision making if YLCA is to thrive;

· Members should be continuously coming up with fresh ideas and their enthusiasm needs to be maintained.

The SWG and Joint Executive Board itself are also aware that the governing body needs to be financially effective.  Board meetings are expensive and worthwhile discussions and decision making needs to be derived from them and this can only be done with the right Board members in office.

In early discussions the SWG identified that there is no need or absolutely no desire to touch the umbrella structure under which the three separate county associations of North, South and West Yorkshire are constituted and this is vitally important.  
Reducing the number of representatives on the Joint Executive Board

The number of Board representatives and the Branches that they represent are defined by the joint constitutions of the three Associations.  This states that there will be a Board comprising not more than 32 members with the President as an additional voting member.  The Vice-Presidents (of which there are 5) are entitled to attend Joint Executive meetings but cannot make proposals, second resolutions or vote.
The constitution also directs that the formula that indicates the proportion of members to be nominated by Branches to serve on the Board will be agreed by the Joint Annual Meeting.

Currently the 32 members are represented thus:

North Yorkshire – 16 representatives:

Craven Branch – 2

Hambleton Branch – 2

Harrogate Branch – 2

Richmondshire Branch – 2

Ryedale Branch – 2

Scarborough Branch – 2

Selby Branch – 2

York Branch – 2 (although York is not in North Yorkshire its councils remain members of 
the North Yorkshire Association of Local Councils).

South Yorkshire – 8 members (this Branch has standing orders which define the number of representatives to the Board drawn from the constituent parts of South Yorkshire, ie Barnsley, Doncaster, Rotherham and Sheffield).
West Yorkshire – 8 members

Leeds – 2 representatives

South Pennine – 3 representatives (this are comprises councils in the districts of Bradford, 
Calderdale and Kirklees)

Wakefield – 3 representatives
This formula has been in place for many years and the parish electorates upon which it was calculated are out of date.

One of the key recommendations now coming from the Joint Executive Board is that the number of members to the Board is reduced and the main reasons for this proposal is to achieve efficiency and effectiveness in a number of ways, ie a more manageable number of representatives to the Board, a process upon which Board members are selected for their skills and knowledge (see below) and also achieving financial economy. 

It is very important to note that the Branches will remain as the electoral college for the Joint Executive Board. It is also important that there is an acceptable, fair and representative division of seats between Branches, given the diverse nature of YLCA and the areas and parishes it covers.

A robust and equitable formula is now proposed by the Board to fulfil these objectives for the next three years. It uses, as the basis for allocating seats, a points system focusing on the interaction of three elements regarded as significant for this purpose which reflect the needs of member councils and the work of the Associations on their behalf.  Points are awarded as follows: -

· Number of districts covered by the branch = 1 point each. 

· Each 50,000 of total electorate of the Branch (rounded up) = 1 point.  

· Every 50 councils in membership from the Branch (rounded up) = 1 point.
For branches with multiple districts, the electorate and membership calculation is made separately for each district and the result added together to achieve a total number of points for the branch. This is to calculate the points for the branch and will not be used for any other purpose.
Once the total number of points is calculated, one seat on the Board is allocated for every three points awarded to the Branch rounded to the nearest three. It should be noted that this formula is intended to maintain the principle of seats being allocated to the Branch.
The proposed Board of the future will comprise of the following representatives (electorates at 2 December 2016):

	Associations and Branches
	Electorate of Branch and points
	District and membership points
	Total number of points
	Total number of seats on Joint Executive Board

	North Yorkshire:
	
	
	
	

	Craven
	38,204 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	1

	Hambleton
	51,042 – 2 points
	4 points
	6 points
	2

	Harrogate
	57,616 – 2 points
	4 points
	6 points
	2

	Richmondshire
	25,606 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	1

	Ryedale
	30,622 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	1

	Scarborough
	52,420 – 2 points
	3 points
	5 points
	1

	Selby
	58,275 – 2 points
	3 points
	5 points
	1

	York
	65,397 – 2 points
	3 points
	5 points
	1

	North Yorkshire Electorate: 379,182
	Total North Yorkshire seats
	10

	South Yorkshire:
	
	
	
	

	Barnsley
	18,497 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	

	Doncaster
	107,145 – 3 points
	2 points
	5 points
	

	Rotherham
	97,286 – 2 points
	2 points
	4 points
	

	Sheffield
	49,142 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	

	South Yorkshire electorate: 272,070
	Total South Yorkshire seats
	5

	West Yorkshire:
	
	
	
	

	Bradford
	140,226 – 3 points
	2 points
	5 points
	Total South Pennine seats (4) to be allocated as agreed by the Branch on an annual basis.

	Calderdale
	27,130 – 1 point
	2 points
	3 points
	

	Kirklees
	74,009 – 2 points
	2 points
	4 points
	

	Leeds
	116,599 – 3 points
	2 points
	5 points
	2

	Wakefield
	91,284 – 2 points
	2 points
	4 points
	1

	West Yorkshire electorate: 449,248
	Total West Yorkshire seats
	7


Members are advised that the creation of new local councils who then come into membership has largely contributed towards vast changes in membership electorates over the years and particularly caused a substantial increase in the cumulative West Yorkshire electorate.
Note that where Branches have adopted Standing Orders for their arrangements, these will remain unaffected by the proposed alterations.  All Branches have the prerogative to create their own Standing Orders although these must be approved by the Board.
The Executive considered a proposal that no deputy representatives are elected; however this was defeated as it was recognised that particularly where there is a single Branch representative to the Board, a deputy was most definitely a necessity or that Branch might not be represented at a meeting to which the single rep is unable to attend.  There are no proposals to alter the current number of deputies.
At the Joint Executive meeting where these proposals were discussed (14 January 2017), some Board members raised the issue of equality of votes on the Board (per Association).  However, Vice-President and past chief officer Ian Strong explained that the Associations are not a Political body, their Executive Board operates as an umbrella body to deliver an effective and efficient service to the councils and parish meetings who are in membership, plus each Association is separately constituted and has the power to convene its own meetings if necessary.  Over the past few years the Board has worked harmoniously and this is reflected in the service that is being provided to members.  The ability of one Association being able to outvote another at a Board meeting should not be an issue as this is a joint body and all councils/parish meetings, no matter which area they are in, are served exactly the same.  The Vice-President explained that in his opinion that equality of votes was not the most important aspect and he reiterated his view that the formula should be robust and equitable which is what the amended formula hopefully achieves. 

The Executive was clear that although elector numbers will alter annually it would not be desirable to review the Executive membership formula as frequently as this and agreed that the current formula be implemented for a period of three years without change and reviewed at that point in time.

Recommendation
That the composition of the Joint Executive Board is changed to a total of 22 Branch representative members consisting of ten representatives from North Yorkshire, five representatives from South Yorkshire and seven representatives from West Yorkshire.  
Recommendation
That the revised arrangements be implemented for a period of three years without change and that a review is carried out in the third year of implementation.
Retention of voting arrangements for the President and Vice-Presidents

It was raised as a matter of clarification that the President (in voting capacity) and Vice- Presidents (in non-voting capacity) will continue as members of the Joint Executive Board in addition to the 22 Branch representatives.
The need for Board members to have relevant skills and experience and be appointed to YLCA by their proposing council/parish meeting

The Joint Executive recognised that the Board of YLCA must be sufficiently skilled, knowledgeable and vibrant to take the Associations forward and deliver not only a reactive service to members but also proactive initiatives.   Various methods of ensuring that the people who become members of the YLCA Board are the right people for the job were debated by the SWG and it was eventually agreed to recommend that this be done via a nomination paper.   The Executive Board discussed this further and resolved to support this recommendation for the consideration of Branches. 

It was noted that any councillor or clerk of a local council in North, South or West Yorkshire or a chairman of a parish meeting (and in membership of YLCA), is eligible to stand to be a member of the YLCA Joint Executive Board.  However, aside from the skills and knowledge requirements, it was also felt by the Board that it was important that any person being elected to the Board is a formal representative of their council or parish meeting, ie formally appointed at the annual meeting of the council/parish meeting, as it is these bodies that are the constituent members of YLCA.  Evidence of this appointment would be expected to be seen by the YLCA officer who services the Branch.
As referred to earlier in this paper, the Branches will remain the electoral college of the Joint Executive Board and there is absolutely no proposal to alter this system as it is right that members elect their Board.  The Executive noted that the nomination paper would need to be circulated to councils/parish meetings in good time of annual meetings to enable the Clerk to cascade the form to councillors to enable them to complete the details requested. 
In Branches where a nomination process already exists, the process being proposed will be structured to tie in/compliment this.  There is no desire to upset a system that has worked well in the past – as explained above, the purpose of the nomination form is to enable the Branches to consider the relevant skills and experience of the people that are going to govern their county association and ensure that these representatives are supported by their proposing council/parish meeting
The full detail of the nomination paper is to be worked on by the SWG and this obviously depends on the feedback and views of all of the Branches.

The Board discussed that the completion of a nomination paper is a voluntary action but that where no nomination paper is provided, any person who has nominated themselves for the Board will need to inform the Branch (probably via attendance at the relevant meeting) of the skills, knowledge and experience that they can bring to the Board.  
Recommendation
Individuals to fill Board seats will be continue to be appointed by Branches and will either complete a nomination paper or give a short presentation to the Branch.  Nominees will also have to demonstrate that they are formally appointed by their council/parish meeting to present this authority at the YLCA.
Nominees being aware of their role, duties and responsibilities

The Joint Executive Board felt that prospective members should be aware of the role, duties and responsibilities of a Board to help them to decide whether they wished to proceed with a nomination for membership and to know what to expect of the position if appointed.  A paper explaining these aspects will accompany the nomination paper and will be in addition to the induction pack received by members upon appointment.
Recommendation

That a paper explaining the duties, role, responsibility and expectations of a Board member be circulated to all councils in advance of the annual meetings of the Branch with the nomination paper.
Declaration of acceptance of office
This needs little explanation.  Members are expected to serve YLCA to the best of their ability and a declaration to this effect helps to affirm this duty.
Recommendation
That members of the Joint Executive Board will make an undertaking to serve the Yorkshire Local Councils Associations to the best of their ability and that this is achieved by way of a declaration of acceptance of office.
Branch responses, feedback and implementation
The Executive Board envisages that Branch responses and feedback will be reviewed initially by the SWG in March and then by the Joint Executive Board at its next meeting in April 2017.  If supported, it is likely that the recommendations will be put to the Joint Annual Meeting in July 2017 as some constitutional amendments could be required and this will mean the new arrangements will come into force in spring 2018.  It is possible an Extraordinary General Meeting could be convened in April 2017 to allow the changes to come into force in the current year but this has not been mooted by the Executive and would also depend on the feedback from the twelve Branches.
S A Spence

Chief Officer

January 2017. 
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